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Regular Meeting 
Chautauqua County Legislature 

Wednesday, September 25, 2019 6:30 p.m. 
Mayville, N.Y.  14757 

 
 Chairman Wendel called the meeting to order at 6:32 p.m. 
 
 Clerk Tampio called the roll and announced a quorum present. (Absent: Nazzaro) 
 
MOVED by Legislator Bankoski, SECONDED by Legislator Whitford and duly carried 
the minutes were approved. (08/28/19) 
 
1st Privilege of the Floor 
 
   
 Hello everyone, thank you for allowing me to address the Legislative Body here 
tonight.  My name is Brian Ellis, I am the Vice President of Yeti Vape. We have 7 stores 
throughout NY, PA, and OH.  Specifically, we have 2 stores here in Chautauqua County 
One located at 607 West Third St in Jamestown and the other at 6 West Main St in 
Fredonia.  Yes, I have a stake in this industry and it probably goes without saying, we are 
against the NYS Flavor ban. 
 I am here to address some misconceptions that are being perpetuated by our state 
government, our health department and even local officials. 
 There are 2 separate issues here that are being conjoined together under the guise 
of vaping.  Recently there have been illnesses and unfortunately a number of people have 
died using illegal THC cartridges.  Dr. Zucker, NYS Health Commissioner has stated in a 
press conference on September 9th that these illnesses and deaths can be attributed to 
inhalation of Vitamin E Acetate, a substance that is used to fill these illegal THC 
cartridges.  This is not a product Yeti Vape has currently or ever sold.  Governor Cuomo 
has taken this opportunity to combine the illegal THC Cartridges with nicotine based e-
liquid to propagate fear in the public and legislate from the executive branch.  The 
legislature has consistently not passed a flavor ban based on the voices of their 
constituents.  Andrew Cuomo has usurped the legislative branch by declaring this 
emergency and acting by executive order. 
 Understand, we realize that we are part of an adult-oriented industry.  Our 
products are not intended for use by children or anyone under legal age, here in our 
county that is now 21 years of age.  We do not allow persons under the age of 21 to enter 
our stores. 
 With as many stores that are in our company, I have 7 store managers that are my 
direct reports.  When faced with a problem or an issue, I tell them to not point out the 
obvious problem but bring to me viable solutions to correct the issue.  I am here to 
practice what I preach.   
 While there are a number of youth that are using vapor product, this is not a flavor 
problem.  The problem we are seeing is a distribution problem.  Let me repeat that, the 
issue is not a flavor problem, it is a distribution problem. 
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 The FDA regularly conducts compliance checks on tobacco and vapor outlets.  
Information obtained from www.fda.gov shows that during the period of January 1st 
2019 thru September 24th 2019, the FDA nationally has published 4,209 violations in the 
United States of sales to underage customers.  Of those 4,209 violations 281 were issued 
to dedicated Vapor Shops which represents 6.7% of all violations nationally.  The other 
93.3% of violations were committed by Convenience Stores, Gas Stations, Department 
Stores, Discount stores and other retail outlets. 
 Yeti Vape currently uses electronic age verification.  We have a policy that all 
members of a group must provide ID. The ID presented must not be expired and except 
for a passport any ID presented must be scannable by our ID scanner.  The scanner we 
use not only identifies underage customers, but also identifies these……….Fake ID’s.  
Here in my hand I have 6 examples of Identification that was presented in our stores that 
were either fake or presented by a person other than whom it was issued to.  We 
confiscate fake ID’s to help take them off the street.  This is one of the reasons that 
dedicated vapor stores are only responsible for 6.7% of underage violations. 
 Of the 4209 violations reported by the FDA the three most reported products that 
were purchased in the stings were as follows: 
Juul – 1,440 purchases equaling 34% of violations. 
Vuse – 1,407 purchases equaling 33% of violations 
Blu – 747 purchases equaling 18% of violations. 
What do these products have in common?  These are examples of devices that youth are 
using.  They are all closed-end systems with anywhere from 30-60mg of nicotine.  
Nicotine at these levels is dangerous.  Yeti Vape has discontinued the sale of these 
devices due to this fact.  Most people who have turned to vaping to consume nicotine as a 
less harmful option to smoking, start at a nicotine level between 18 and 24 mg.  Less than 
half of some of the products currently on the market. 
 For the same time period cited, the FDA published 54 violations specific to New 
York.  Of those 54 violations only 3 were from dedicated Vapor Stores.  Also 44 of the 
54 sales in violation were for a JUUL device. 
 So, now that you have the facts and figures, how do we eliminate youth use of 
vapor products? 

1.) Eliminate child friendly distribution points.  Vapor products should be only 
available in dedicated vapor shops, similar to how liquor is sold in NY.  This will 
reduce youth access by over 90%. 

2.) Eliminate the child appealing devices such as JUUL, VUSE, BLU and similar.  
Limit the maximum amount of nicotine these products can contain in Chautauqua 
County.  Children are vaping for the high concentrations of nicotine not the 
flavors. 

3.) Mandate the use of electronic age verification.  Every store that sells vapor 
product should be required to invest in this technology that has proven it is 
successful and works. 

 I am extending an invitation to any member of this legislative body, if you are 
serious about solving the youth vaping problem let’s sit down together and craft sensible 
legislation to actually prevent youth use.  Let’s not penalize the adult nicotine consumer 

http://www.fda.gov/
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who has made a successful transition from cigarettes to vaping.  A flavor ban is not the 
answer. It would be just the beginning of a black market where people would get product 
with no quality control that may cause illness. 
 Let us take this opportunity to be on the right side of this issue, lets exhibit to the 
rest of the state that this county in far Western NY has not only the foresight to protect 
our children, but also businesses that serve the public good. Thank you 
 
 Chairman Wendel: Is there anyone else to speak to the first privilege of the floor? 
 
 My name is Anthony Toda and I live in Jamestown, New York. I just want to 
comment- I know you’re having the budget negotiations and passing of the legislation. I 
want to make a comment about what I’ve seen in the Post-Journal concerning the fly cars. 
Apparently, you’re going to put in the budget for another fly car. One of the comments 
that was made in the paper was that the City of Falconer has over 1,400 fly car calls in a 
period of a year. Well, it was my understanding that the original intent of this law was to 
get to areas that were not close to municipalities (inaudible) the legislators spoke of the 
law as an outreach type program for people who had a long wait time or were out in the 
middle of the rural community could not get an emergency vehicle in time and that was 
the purpose of the fly car. Now, the Falconer issue with the fly car seems to be covering 
municipalities- which under Andrew Cuomo, I believe this legislature is being forced to 
consolidate because of the terrible, terrible policies he’s had. The fly cars in Falconer 
(inaudible) 1,400 calls a year. That reflects a problem with the EMS system in the City of 
Jamestown that everybody knows- I believe the people know about, it’s been in the paper 
that there’s a fight over wages and what needs to be done here is we have to get someone 
in the city government besides the democrat tax happy Mayor Teresi who has destroyed 
the city and caused this responsibility to be burdened onto the taxpayers at the county 
level. This is where the problem lays- in the big cities- 
 
 Chairman Wendel: Mr. Toda, excuse me, we need to address the budget or the fly 
car. This isn’t going to be a rant against Mayor Teresi.  
 
 Mr. Toda: Well, I have three minutes and that’s what I’m talking about is the fly 
cars.  
 
 Chairman Wendel: The fly cars have nothing to do with Mayor Teresi.  
 
 Mr. Toda: Well, the (inaudible) system does because there is going to be more 
taxable revenues that have to be collected as a result of the way the emergency system is 
going in the City of Jamestown- the Mayor and UPMC, which is a multibillion dollar 
corporation (inaudible) and that burden belongs to the City of Jamestown. That should 
not be covered by the Chautauqua County Legislature in any way, whether it’s by fly cars 
or by any other means. We have an irresponsible mayor and that’s on target with the fly 
cars and now we have a situation where UPMC is not cooperating. Mr. Borrello has gone 
to the local (inaudible) and this time maybe get a meeting together with UPMC 
(inaudible) and see if you can make something out of this emergency system because it’s 
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only going to get worse in Jamestown and it’s going to cause a real- people die because 
of this and the fly car system is going to become more of a burden.  
 
 Chairman Wendel: Thank you. Anyone else to speak to the first privilege of the 
floor? 

_______________________________ 
 

VETO MESSAGES FROM COUNTY EXECUTIVE BORRELLO 
NO VETOES FROM 08/28/19 

_______________________________ 
 

 Chairman Wendel: We do have a commendation, but due to the practice time of 
our recipient we will move this to the end of our meeting.  

_______________________________ 
 
PRESENTATION:             

2020 CHAUTAUQUA COUNTY 
TENTATIVE BUDGET 

by  
COUNTY EXECUTIVE GEORGE M. BORRELLO 

 
 

 County Executive Borrello: Thank you Mr. Chairman, members of the 
Legislature, my fellow county employees and everyone here tonight.  It’s my pleasure to 
be here to outline my tentative budget for 2020. 
 I’d like to start off by thanking everyone involved in developing this budget 
including all department heads and managers.  I’d like to especially thank Finance 
Director Kitty Crow and Budget Director Kathleen Dennison and their team in the 
Finance Department for their efforts and diligence.  Also, many thanks to my assistant 
Dan Heitzenrater for helping me to distill this down into this budget presentation. 
 This year we faced a new reality here in the Empire State . . . Sorry I have the 
wrong Empire. This year we faced a new reality here in the Empire State.  A shift in the 
State legislature has led to dramatic increases in new unfunded mandates, new 
regulations and new burdens on local government and taxpayers.  This new reality, along 
with other hurdles including unmet obligations by the State, created a challenging 
scenario for our 2020 Tentative Budget. 
 Let me highlight just a few of the challenges we faced going into this budget 
process.  New York State’s tenuous agreement with the Seneca Nation of Indians to share 
revenues under the Tribal Compact is a strained situation.  Payments to the State are in 
litigation right now and money owed to the municipalities, including Chautauqua County, 
have not been paid since 2016.  Even though the dispute is ongoing, those payments are 
the State’s obligation to municipalities and should not be effected by negotiations 
between the State and the Seneca Nation. 
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 To date, the State is in arrears to Chautauqua County to the tune of about $2.2 
million. That will increase to about $3 million next year.  So, after three years of delays 
and broken promises, we have chosen not to budget for this funding in the coming year. 
 New, and largely unfunded, election reforms have created a large gap in our 
Board of Elections budget for 2020.  While we are hopeful that early voting may increase 
voter participation, it will come at a high cost to local government.  Increases in the 
State’s minimum wage along with a dramatic increase in Election Inspector work hours 
for the 10 days of voting will result in a local share increase of about $115,000 just to 
meet the minimum requirements set by the State. 
 Adding in the costs of new electronic poll books, the net increase in local share 
for the Board of Elections in 2020 is estimated to be a total $205,000, which equates to a 
nearly 22 percent increase in the Board of Elections local share costs. 
 So-called criminal justice reforms will have a major impact on counties across the 
State in 2020.  Not only will the State’s cashless bail plan force the release of criminals 
onto our streets - with nothing but an appearance ticket - it will create an unnecessary 
burden on county government. When those accused don’t show up for their court dates, 
our county law enforcement officials are responsible for bringing them in for trial.  
Sheriff Jim Quattrone has stated that he will need a “warrant squad” to accomplish that 
requirement.  That will heavily burden law enforcement and the taxpayers. 
 In addition to cashless bail, the new unrealistic rules for discovery - which is 
information that must be turned over in court cases - will strain our District Attorney’s 
Office, Sheriff’s Office and Probation Department.  According to our DA, Patrick 
Swanson, currently only 20 percent of cases require full discovery and it is typically 
completed over the course of months.  Now, with these new mandates, 100 percent of 
cases will require discovery and it must be turned over within 15 days.  This will mean 
hundreds of hours of additional work that must be completed in a compressed timeframe 
and - you guessed it - without any financial support from the State. 
 Both our District Attorney and Sheriff have outlined the challenges facing county 
government with these new unfunded mandates in the coming year.  But the State’s lack 
of guidance, training and funding for this new reality will create unpredictable situations 
and outcomes.  Therefore, we must be prepared for the inevitable fallout from both a 
public safety standpoint and a budgetary standpoint. 
 When the NRG plant in Dunkirk was generating power, not only was it a key 
economic driver, NRG was also the single largest taxpaying entity in the county.  The 
transition aid we receive from the State was designed to bridge the tax revenue gap while 
the plant converted from coal to natural gas.  But now, with that re-powering being taken 
off the table, the dwindling financial support is creating a growing deficit.  You can see 
from this chart how that support dwindles. 
 That’s a summary of just some of the challenges we face and how it impacts our 
budget.  Those are the stark realities.  So what does all this add up to for us?  It added up 
to us starting this budget process with a $6.8 million shortfall. 
 So if we had stayed with the status quo, it would have resulted in one of the 
following three scenarios: 
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To keep our tax rate flat at $8.37 per thousand would have required using $2.1 million 
out of the undesignated fund balance.  That would result in the fund balance dipping 4.2 
percent, which is well below the 5 percent level that is called for in our county financial 
management policy. 
 
The next option would be to increase the tax rate by nine cents to $8.46 per thousand.  
That is the maximum increase allowed while still staying below the tax cap, but still 
using $1.4 million from the undesignated fund balance to do so. This would leave the 
fund balance at 4.6 percent with a tax rate increase and a fund balance below the 5 
percent level. 
 
The third option to keep the fund balance above 5 percent was a tax rate increase of 26 
cents per thousand. 
 
 Again, these were the options we had before we went back to work on the 
tentative budget.  
 So how did we address this?  We started off with a realistic assessment of our 
revenues and expenses.  For example, we did not budget for the estimated $750,000 in 
tribal compact revenue, which I previously mentioned. 
 On a more positive revenue note, the landfill’s revenue from 2018 was 
exceptionally good.  So those proceeds are reflected in the 2020 budget, which is where 
that accrued revenue is supposed to be allocated. 
 Many positions throughout county government are currently vacant at any given 
time.  Most of them are just temporarily vacant while the hiring process continues.  
Typically many of those positions are budgeted for at a full year’s expense even though 
they may go months without being filled.  We have analyzed those vacancies and applied 
those estimated savings in this budget.  This gives us a more realistic estimate for payroll 
expenses in the 2020 budget. 
 Keeping our county roads safe to travel on during the winter requires a 
tremendous amount of road salt. Each year, we estimate how much is needed and budget 
accordingly.  This season, the cost of road salt is estimated to increase from $68 per ton 
to $76 per ton, which is a 12 percent increase.  That will have a significant impact on next 
year’s budget for road salt, especially.  So we have estimated as realistically lean as we 
can in this budget. 
 As I mentioned before, the impact of the new discovery rules and other mandates 
is going to have a significant impact on our District Attorney’s Office.  We have added a 
nominal increase in the DA’s budget to assist, but not as much as was originally 
requested.   
 We started out 2019 with a very lean adopted budget as part of our Bushel Full of 
Pennies Budget.  Then, as the year progressed, revenue shortfalls appeared and we made 
further modifications and operating cuts to the 2019 budget.  As a result, we went into the 
2020 budget with no surplus funds to carry over to start us off.  
 So with all of that said, let’s take a look at a little history of our county tax rates.  
If we go back to 2006, you’ll see that we had a property tax rate of $9.49 per thousand.  
Also, our sales tax rate was higher than it is now at 8.25 percent.  Also, in 2006 we did 
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not have sales tax exemptions for clothing or home fuel like we do currently.  Yet despite 
all of that, our tax rate today is about a $1.12 per thousand lower than it was 13 years ago. 
 If you look at the scenarios I presented earlier, the tax rates would have to 
increase to $8.46 -to the tax cap limit- while still using fund balance, or even higher to 
$8.63-beyond the tax cap- to close the gap without using fund balance. 
 If you look at the tax rate back in 2006 and adjust for inflation, which is how the 
tax cap is calculated, that $9.49 rate from 2006 is the equivalent of a $12.18 rate in 
today’s dollars.  Today the county property tax rate is just $8.37 per thousand.  A 
difference of $3.80 per thousand.   
 That means we are delivering services here in Chautauqua County with an 
inflation-adjusted tax rate that is more than 31 percent less than it was in 2006, and with a 
lower sales tax rate.  I am proud to say that we run lean and effective government here in 
this county. 
 In this 2020 tentative budget process, we asked each department to try to achieve 
a budget with no increase in local share.  After they submitted their budgets, we asked 
them to go back and make cuts again.   
 Finally, my budget team and I analyzed and scrubbed each department’s budget 
and made further cuts as well. Part of bringing this budget together included looking at 
further opportunities for savings and revenues.  In my state of the county address this 
year, I outlined initiatives we were pursuing to save money and grow our revenues.  One 
of the initiatives we have advanced is moving to a centralized purchasing system.  We 
anticipate future savings from the economies of scale of centralized purchasing. 
 Also, we announced earlier this year that we are pursuing the transition of our 
landfill methane gas from generating electricity, at a net loss, to selling the methane gas 
itself for conversion into Renewable Natural Gas at a net profit to the county.  This 
reversal from a loss to a gain is figured into the budget and is helping to close the budget 
gap. 
 Our countywide Fly Car EMS system has saved lives across the county by 
responding to thousands of emergency calls since it came on-line in late 2017.  This year 
we moved that service to 24 hours a day, 7 days week and took the necessary steps that 
allow us to bill for those services.  Going into 2020, we will further expand the service 
and billing, which I will detail later in this presentation. 
 So all of this due diligence has resulted in a 2020 tentative budget that is a very 
lean proposal and has taken into account as many opportunities for savings and increases 
in revenue as possible. 
 As I mentioned earlier, the State’s nonpayment of tribal compact money has 
created a hole in our budget again this year.  Every dollar of revenue counts in the lean 
operating budget we have here in Chautauqua County. So, to cover that loss, we are using 
about $1 million from the undesignated fund balance in the 2020 budget.  Even though 
the use of funds from that fund balance is minimal in this large budget, and fund balance 
will still be above the minimum required by the county’s financial management policy, it 
would not have been needed if the State had simply met its obligation and paid the money 
owed to us, like is has with other municipalities including the City of Niagara Falls. 
 When looking at Full-Time Equivalents, or FTEs, we asked departments for 
reductions in new positions.  As part of the final budget scrub, we reduced new positions 
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even further for the final tentative budget.  If you look at this chart, you’ll see that we 
have a net increase of about 20 FTEs.  However, 18 ¾ of them are fully funded by other 
sources and do not increase local share.  Therefore, despite all of the new unfunded 
mandates and added responsibilities, we have held the local share FTE increase to just 
under 1 ½ full-time equivalents.  
 I’d like to take a moment to highlight the undesignated fund balance, which is our 
rainy-day savings account.  Having a reasonable amount of money in reserve is not just 
good budgeting, it also affects things like our bond rating.  The better our county bond 
rating is the less we must pay in interest on the capital projects that we bond for, which 
saves us money.  So having a healthy fund balance is important in a number of ways. 
 We have had a fund balance that has been in a healthy range for several years 
now, even though we have lowered the property tax rate five years in a row.  I am happy 
to say that despite beginning the 2020 budget process with a $6.8 million gap, we have 
reduced the amount of undesignated fund balance needed to close the gap to only $1 
million. But as you look at this chart, holding the line on taxes going into future years 
will start to shrink the fund balance, as a percentage of the operating budget, and it starts 
to dip below the recommended level of 5 percent.   
 So going into future budgets, this will need to be addressed to keep our fund 
balance above the minimum percentage and stay within the financial management policy 
guidelines.  This will best be accomplished by growing our economic pie, which I will 
talk about later. 
 So that now brings us to the county property taxes for next year.  After all that I 
have outlined, and the challenges we faced, my proposed budget holds the line on the tax 
rate at $8.37 per thousand for 2020. As you can also see from this chart, the tax levy will 
grow by 2.72 percent.  The levy is based on the total increases in property valuation 
countywide.  It stems from factors like property value appreciation and new construction.  
It’s this modest but significant growth in property valuation, along with lean budgeting, 
that allows us to hold the county property tax rate down.  Growing the levy is about 
growing the total pot of money without increasing the tax rate. 
 As we look toward the future, we want to explore new possibilities for our county 
and look for new opportunities.  As far as future revenue possibilities, I do believe that 
the state will eventually fulfill its obligation through the tribal compact.  The poorly 
drafted agreement that led to this dispute between Albany and the Seneca Nation should 
not impact the municipalities that the State agreed to pay. 
 Also, Chautauqua County is part of a class action lawsuit against the opioid 
manufacturers.  Settlements are currently in the works and that will hopefully lead to new 
revenue that will help offset the significant costs we have incurred locally in battling the 
opioid epidemic. 
 As we take further steps to create a more efficient county government, we are 
looking at all aspects and all possibilities.  Recently we hired the Center for 
Governmental Research to conduct an analysis of county site locations, including our 
many offices in the county, to see if there are opportunities to streamline our operations.  
While the study results were not expected for this tentative budget, I am hopeful that the 
results could reveal opportunities that would have a positive impact on operational 
expenses in the coming year. 
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 Talking about the future, we are again this year investing in our infrastructure and 
making improvements to the quality of life here in Chautauqua County.  This effort is 
essential to maintaining our momentum and growing our economy. 
 In our 2019 budget, we invested a record amount of money into supporting the 
Complete Streets program in our county.  Improving our roadways to make them more 
pedestrian-friendly and more useful for biking, walking and other activities is not only 
good for our economy but it’s also good for overall health.  I am proud to continue 
making this a priority for county government. 
 Ever since my days as a county legislator and IDA board member, I have 
championed the need for more high-speed internet access throughout our county, 
especially in our more rural areas.  We started that expansion a little over two years ago 
with an effort that was dubbed the “Fiber to the Farm” project.  This state-funded 
partnership with DFT Communications is bringing critically needed high-speed service to 
previously unserved areas.  Now in 2020 we plan to move ahead with further expansion, 
on a much broader scale.  We are doing this in collaboration with our neighbors in 
Cattaraugus and Allegany Counties, through the Southern Tier West board.  As a member 
of that board, along with Legislator Jay Gould and Director Don McCord, we have 
pursued a grant through the Federal Appalachian Regional Commission that will bring 
broadband access to 4,195 residences, 437 small business locations, 87 farms and 18 
tourist destinations throughout the region.  This big step forward will not only improve 
critical internet access for existing homes, farms and businesses, it will also improve 
property values and expand opportunities especially for those looking to relocate their 
families and their businesses to our region. 
 Here in Mayville, we are also making needed improvements. The most notable, as 
I am sure you have noticed, is the expansion of the parking lot.  This is something that 
has been talked about for years.  Thanks to the work of DPF Director Brad Bentley and 
his team, and with the support of this legislature, we are moving forward with the first 
phase this year and further phases will be completed in 2020.  This is not only good for 
the morale and safety of our fellow employees but also for the hundreds of others who 
visit this campus each day. 
 Our quality-of-life improvements will continue in 2020 with investments in 
transportation and emergency services. With our new partner, Boutique Airlines, and the 
support of a broad spectrum of local business, community organizations, and this 
legislature, we have resubmitted our joint application to the U.S. Department of 
Transportation for the return of commercial air service to the Chautauqua County 
Jamestown Airport.  This improved plan will offer daily service to both Pittsburgh and 
Baltimore Washington airports and will include the convenience of early morning flights 
and evening returns allowing for easy connections to literally hundreds of destinations in 
the U.S. and around the world. 
 In 2019, we started the improvement of our CARTS bus service. We successfully 
tested Saturday service this summer, which we are now continuing and making it 
permanent going into 2020.  This expansion will assist residents who rely on CARTS and 
also allow tourists, shoppers and others to use the convenience of scheduled bus service 
on the weekends.  
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 Of course one of the biggest quality-of-life concerns for residents and visitors is 
critical care, especially in an emergency.  As I mentioned previously, we expanded our 
county EMS Fly-Car system this year and we began billing for those services.  Now, we 
are going to take that opportunity for more billable services and add a fourth fly-car to the 
system in 2020.  This move will allow county EMS to further support other local 
emergency response agencies with life-saving assistance around the county without a 
negative impact on the budget.  
 In 2020, the proposed capital projects will see improvements in a number of 
areas, from replacing bathrooms at the beautiful Luensman Overlook Park to critical 
safety and security projects for Jamestown Community College and the county’s 
technology infrastructure. We will continue investments in equipment and in county 
facilities to ensure that we can deliver services effectively and efficiently. 
 Also part of capital projects investments for 2020 includes the next phase of our 
Brownfield Development Strategy.  This effort is focused on taking former contaminated 
industrial sites and marketing them for development with the assistance of State and 
Federal tax credits.  Brownfield redevelopment is being done successfully now in our 
county, most recently with the Sonwil Frozen Storage project that is nearly complete in 
Dunkirk.  Having sites that are assessed and ready to go will give Chautauqua County a 
key strategic advantage in pursuing future development opportunities.  My thanks to 
Deputy County Executive Mark Geise for leading this worthwhile economic development 
effort. 
 In 2020 our county occupancy tax is projected to continue to increase thanks to 
our growing tourism and hospitality industry.  In the coming year, we will continue to 
invest those proceeds in tourism and the protection and enhancement of our precious 
lakes and waterways. 
 The amazing collaboration momentum we started this year with the Chautauqua 
Lake Consensus Strategy and Memorandum of Agreement will continue in 2020 with 
further expansion of our support and investment in the improvement of Chautauqua Lake.  
In this tentative budget, we are allocating $150,000 to in-lake maintenance along with the 
continued leadership and resources that has resulted in the great progress we have made 
together. 
 Chautauqua County is home to a beautiful grape belt region.  The heritage of our 
grape industry and the expansion of wineries and other agri-businesses in the region is 
highlighted and supported by the Grape Discovery Center.  The Center is located in the 
heart of the Lake Erie Wine Country and is a catalyst for the region’s continued growth.  
This year we will assist the Grape Discovery Center in its mission to promote our 
wineries and other attractions, and also preserve the rich heritage of grape-growing in 
Chautauqua County by investing in its future success. 
 Speaking of heritage, we will also continue our investment in historical 
preservation and increase the support for local historical organizations.  Our county’s rich 
history is an important element of our tourism economy and is a source of community 
pride.  I believe it’s our duty to make sure that it’s protected and preserved. 
 Also in this tentative budget, we have included financial support of Countywide 
Partnership for Economic Growth (CPEG).  This is a new initiative that will foster 
unprecedented collaboration for economic and community development.  Tourism and 
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hospitality is the fastest growing industry in Chautauqua County and is a primary driver 
for both sales and bed tax.  So the support for the CPEG will help us to continue to grow 
this important part of the economy. Part of looking to the future is having a path forward 
to continue to “grow the pie” of our tax base. Improving revenues means growing our 
economy and making that base of revenue larger so each person and business’ 
contribution is a smaller part.  Growing our tax base is essential to providing services 
without increasing the tax burden on our businesses and residents. 
 In 2020, we will be supporting projects and initiatives that help us grow the 
economic pie like the Countywide Partnership for Economic Growth that I just 
mentioned.   
 Also, this legislature chose to support the Project Grow Chautauqua hops and 
grains initiative this year.  That has now transformed into Empire State Brands, a game-
changing agri-business initiative that will move forward in the coming year. 
 Another key component of growing our economy is ensuring that our businesses 
are able to successfully recruit and retain people.  Local businesses shared their recruiting 
challenges with us and we responded with a new recruiting effort that highlights the 
wonderful place that Chautauqua County is to live, work, raise a family, and own a 
business.  We recently released this new recruiting brochure and that effort will expand 
next year into a comprehensive campaign.  I’d like to once again thank Mark Geise and 
Don McCord, along with their small but dedicated team, for this amazing effort and great 
results.  
 The most unique and important natural assets in Chautauqua County are our 
beautiful lakes and waterways.  We are truly blessed to have them and they are a major 
economic driver.  Protecting, promoting and improving our lakes and waterways are 
critical to our economy, our quality of life and our future. 
 Developing this tentative budget proposal started with many challenges.  I am 
proud of the hard work put forth by so many people, in challenging the status quo, 
looking for new opportunities and never taking our eye off of the goal of developing a 
responsible budget that delivers those needed services without an increased burden on the 
taxpayers. We have good government here in Chautauqua County.  We set aside party 
politics and do what’s in the best interest of the people.  We are an example of what can 
be accomplished when we all work together.  I am proud to work with each of you and I 
look forward to an even brighter future in the coming year. Thank you all very much. 
 

_______________________________ 
 
 
COMMUNICATIONS: 

1. Letter – County Executive – Appointment to the Chautauqua County Board of 
Health 

2. Letter – County Executive – Appointments to the Chautauqua County Traffic 
Safety Board 

3. Letter – NYS Department of Tax and Finance – Office of Real Property Tax 
Services – List of Certified 2019 State Equalization Rates 
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4. Report – NYS Small Business Development Center - Chautauqua County 
Quarterly Report 

5. Report – NYS Small Business Development Center – Business Permit Center 
- Quarterly Report 

6. Report – Finance Director Crow – Investment Report – July 2019 
7. Letter – Chautauqua County Board of Health – Prohibition of Sale and 

Distribution of Flavored E-Liquid for use in E-Cigarettes 
_______________________________ 

 
RESOLUTIONS: 
 
RES. NO. 226-19  Confirm Appointment - Chautauqua County Health Board, by 
Human Services Committee – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 227-19  Confirm Appointment – South & Center Chautauqua Lake 
Sewer Districts Board, by Chairman Paul M. Wendel – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 228-19  Confirm Appointments - Chautauqua County Traffic Safety 
Board, by Public Safety Committee – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 229-19  Authorize Acceptance of Aid to Prosecution Funds 2019-2020, by 
Public Safety and Audit & Control Committees – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 230-19  Authorize Agreement with Pine Valley Central School District for 
School Resource Officer, by Public Safety and Audit & Control Committees – 
UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 231-19  State Homeland Security Program for Fiscal Year 2019, by Public 
Safety and Audit & Control Committees – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 232-19  Authorize Acceptance of New York State Reimbursement for the 
Raise the Age Initiative, by Public Safety and Audit & Control Committees – 
UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 233-19  Amend Chautauqua County Department of Health & Human 
Services 2019 Budget for Increased Raise the Age Voluntary Agency Costs, by 
Human Services and Audit & Control Committees – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 234-19  Amend Chautauqua County Department of Health & Human 
Services 2019 Budget for Increased County Coroners’ Autopsy Costs, by Human 
Services and Audit & Control Committees – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 235-19  Authorizing Additional SEQRA Review of Waterways Panel 2020 
2% Occupancy Tax Recommendations, by Planning & Economic Development and 
Audit & Control Committees – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
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RES. NO. 236-19  Continuation of Interim Funding for North Chautauqua County 
Water District, by Audit & Control Committee – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 237-19  Amend 2019 Budget for Operating Efficiency Study, by Audit & 
Control Committee – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
 
RES. NO. 238-19  Authorize Clerk of the Legislature to Publish Notices – Re: Public 
Hearings On 2020 Tentative Budget & Sewer District Assessment Rolls & 
Maximum Salary of Members of the Chautauqua County Legislature and its 
Chairman, by Audit & Control Committee – UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 

_________________________________ 
 
MOTIONS: 
  

A. Supporting Adoption of Senate Bill S.428-A and Assembly Bill A.47-A by New 
York State Legislature Regarding the Prohibition of the Sale and Distribution of 
Flavored E-Liquid for use in E-Cigarettes 
 

 Legislator Niebel: I was leaning toward voting for this motion, but I think the speaker 
during privilege of the floor provided us with a lot of information. So, based on some of that 
information I’ll be voting no on this motion. 
 
 Chairman Wendel: Thank you. Any other debate or discussion? 
 
 Legislator Wilfong: Mr. Chairman, can I request a roll call vote? 
 
R/C Vote: 10 Yes; 8 No; 1 Absent (Legislators Niebel, Odell, Pavlock, Proctor, Rankin, 
Scudder, Vanstrom, Wilfong voting “no”) 
 
 Clerk Tampio: The motion requires a super majority, so it fails.  

 
B. Proclaiming September 2019 as Hunger Action Month in Chautauqua County – 

UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED 
__________________________________ 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
 Chairman Wendel: I would just like to welcome everybody this Sunday to the 
annual Busti historical society apple festival. It’s got a long rich history, not only in 
Chautauqua County, but in the town of Busti. So, please come on out and support it. It’s 
apple season so come get your share of apples and support our local businesses and our 
local vendors.  
 
 

_______________________________ 
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COMMENDATION: 
 

CAMERON BARMORE 
CLYMER/SHERMAN/PANAMA  

TRACK & FIELD  
HIGH JUMP STATE CHAMPION 

By  
Legislator Frank “Jay” Gould 

 
_______________________________ 

 
 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR 
 
 Mr. Green: Norman Green- Board of Elections. I just want to make it clear to 
everybody that while the County Executive talked about next year and early voting being 
an unfunded mandate, this year it has been funded. So, we aren’t sure yet whether next 
year will be funded. That won’t be decided until the legislature comes back in session. 
So, early voting this year isn’t costing the taxpayers any extra money and we’re not 
causing any of the budgetary troubles that we’re now in. Thank you.  
 
 Chairman Wendel: Thank you. Anyone else to speak to the second privilege of 
the floor?  
 
 MOVED by Legislator Gould, SECONDED by Legislator Bankoski and duly 
carried the meeting was adjourned. (7:27 p.m.) 
 
Respectfully submitted and transcribed, 
Olivia Ames, Deputy Clerk/Secretary to the Legislature 
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